
BEYOND BANDAIDS 

Just a reminder that ALL 

students entering grades 

3, 6, and 9 are required to 

have a physical exam by 

the beginning of the school 

year. In addition 7th grade 

students need a immuniza-

tion update. ALL students 

playing sports in the med-

dle school and the high 

school are required to sub-

mit a yearly physical exam. 

paperwork to the school 

Welcome to the publication of BEYOND BANDAIDS, the 

school health newsletter written by the Ashburnham Westminster 

School Health Department. 

AWRSD School Health program has been fortunate to be a recipi-

ent of funds from the Department of Public Health Essential 

School Health Services grant. With this grant we were required to 

support assurances recommended. These include having a 

school nurse leader in our district who not only oversees staffing, 

but also promotes health and safety amongst the entire district as 

well as professional development, continuous quality improvement 

programs, and community outreach...just to name a few!  This 

grant has provided additional nurse coverage for our offices along 

with updating our equipment.  It has also given us the opportunity 

to participate in professional development in the school health fo-

cus.  As a nurse leader I have been able to be a participant in the 

network of state-wide nurse managers and sharing the information 

Iôve learned with our school nurse team.  

I will be retiring August 30th after 23 years as the Meetinghouse 

School nurse.  I am proud of the AWRSD team of nurses.  We, 

along with our school physician Dr. Lisa Rembetsy-Brown, contin-

ually promote our goal to keep our students healthy so they can 

be in the classroom learning.   

Marcia Sharkey  BS RN. ESHS Grant Nurse Leader 
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Vapingé..Is It Safe?    By Susan Lofquist, RN  OHS School Nurse 

The use of e-cigarettes among teens and young adults is rapidly becoming a major public health concern 

in the United States, showing a 900% increase in use by high school students between 2011 and 2015 

(American Lung Association 2015).  The act of inhaling heated vapor produced by an e-cigarette  or       

vaporizing device is called vapind, and there is a very common misconception among users of these       

devices that the practice is safe because one is ñonly inhaling water vapor and natural ingredientsò.  How-

ever, this is far from true, and e-cigarette vapor contains several toxic byproducts that may negatively af-

fect the developing adolescent body and brain. 

The e-liquids that are primarily used in vaporizers usually consist of a base consisting of propylene glycol 

(PG) and vegetable glycerin (VG) to which flavorings and/or nicotine are added.  The ingredients in the 

base are generally recognized as safe food additives by the United States Food and Drug Administration 

(FDA).  However, this ñsafeò designation only applies to these ingredients being used as food additives, 

and there is no evidence that these chemicals are safe when heated and inhaled deeply into the lungs.  

The chemicals that have been found to be present in e-cigarette vapor include toluene (a poisonous indus-

trial solvent), formaldehydes (used to embalm dead bodies), benzene (a chemical used in pesticides and 

gasoline), acrolein (used in chemical weapons), lead, cadmium, and diacetyl (GASP for Air.Org, 2015). 

Diacetyl is a chemical that is used to create a buttery or creamy taste in foods such as microwave popcorn 

and hazelnut-flavored coffee.  This chemical was found to cause ñpopcorn lungò (bronchiolitis obliterans) in 

factor workers manufacturing microwave popcorn with butter flavoring.  The lung tissue of these workers 

became inflamed and scarred from inhaling diacetyl, causing irreversible lung damage resulting in short-

ness of breath, wheezing and a persistent cough.  So, what if the label on the juice indicates that the liquid 

is diacetyl-free?  Unfortunately, manufacturers of e-liquid are largely unregulated by the FDA, and they 

can add whatever they want to the liquid with no consequences.  In fact, a study published in 2017 that 

specifically tested sweet-flavored e-liquids such as caramel, vanilla, cupcake, and pineapple found that 

74% of them contained diacetyl and a just-as-dangerous substitute acetyl propionyl.  A second study by 

Harvard University revealed that these chemicals are also present in non-buttery/creamy flavorings such 

as watermelon, menthol, and even plain nicotine. 

Finally, nicotine cannot be neglected as an additive of concern in e-liquid.  Nicotine is an addictive sub-

stance that has been shown to have a negative impact on adolescent brain development.  Studies have 

linked nicotine to lasting cognitive and behavioral impairments, especially on working memory and atten-

tion.  Large dosages of nicotine can cause nausea, vomiting, seizures, and respiratory depression.   Many 

vaping juices are labeled ñnicotine-freeò which is deceiving because they can contain up to 1% nicotine.  

Remember, it is in the best interest of a company marketing e-juice to keep customers coming back for 

more.  Nicotine is an addictive substance, therefore adding it to e-liquids guarantees an addicted customer 

baseé..and more profits for the manufacturers.   

 

               

     



 
 

 

 

 

Seeing Eye to Eye    by Jane Flis, RN  JRB School Nurse 

 

Sometimes people may think that only older individuals need to be concerned 

with vision problems, but it is really important for people of all ages especially 

younger children to have their vision screened by a professional.  One of the 

requirements for entry to Kindergarten in the state of Massachusetts is a vision screening done by your childôs 

primary care doctor which includes far distance for each eye and stereopsis (which tests depth perception 

and how your eyes work together).  Students in Grades K-5, 7 & 9 are screened annually by the school nurse 

for vision.  If your child should need further evaluation, a referral letter would be sent home indicating that you 

should have your child seen by an eye doctor.  Once your child has been seen, the referral letter completed 

by the eye doctor should be returned to the school nurse. 

The American Academy of Pediatrics recommends vision screening at routine well child visits by your childôs 

primary care doctor annually starting at age 3 through age 6...and then every other year to age 12,  and finally 

at age 15 (NASN School Nurse 5/18).  Early vision screening is important especially when detecting vision 

problems that have a short  treatment window such as amblyopia (lazy eye).      According to Prevent Blind-

ness.org, 2% of children ages 6mo-6 years have amblyopia and early detection is critical because treatment 

is most successful before age 7.  Also early vision screening can help detect a problem with vision that could 

affect your childôs ability to learn. 

If you have concerns about your childôs vision, be sure to discuss this with your childôs primary care doctor.  

Ask your childôs teacher if they have noticed any problems at school.  And you can always check with your 

childôs school nurse about their last vision screening at school and discuss if another screening would be 

helpful.  The screenings done at school are not meant to be diagnostic, so it is very important to follow up with 

an eye doctor.  

 

Sun Safety  

The month of May is Skin Safety Awareness month and a time for everyone 

to be reminded to think before going out in the sun unprotected.  The number 

one rule is DO NOT BURN!  A personôs risk for melanoma (the most serious 

form of skin cancer) doubles if he or she has had five or more sunburns.  

Helpful tips include: 

SLIP on a shirt ~  SLAP on a hat  ~ SLOP on sunscreen with an SPF of 15 or higher (donôt forget those 

ears)   

WRAP on sunglasses ~                       

 SEEK the shade, especially between 10am and 4pm                                         



TICK SAFETY   by Nancy Taylor RN  OMS School Nurse 

Spring is here and summer is just around the corner.  Along with the warmer weather comes more outdoor 

activities for us and for the insects who see humans as free lunch!  One such insect that causes the most 

concern here in the Northeast is the tick, which is notorious for transmitting diseases to humans.  

Tick-borne pathogens can be passed to humans by the bite of infected ticks.  Ticks may be infected with 

bacteria, viruses, or parasites.  Some of the most common tick-borne diseases in the Northeast include:  

Lyme disease, babesiosis, ehrlichiosis, anaplasmosis, Powassan encephalitis and tularemia.  Lyme disease  

is the most commonly reported tick-borne disease in the United States.  In 2010 more than 22,500 confirmed 

and 7,500 probable cases of Lyme disease were reported to the Centers of Disease Control and Prevention 

(CDC).  

While it is a good idea to take preventive measures against ticks year-round, be extra vigilant in warmer 

months (April-September) when ticks are most active.   

Avoid direct contact with ticks by: 

*Wearing light-colored long sleeved shirts and pants tucked into boots if walking in tick-infested areas.  Avoid 

wooded or brushy areas with high grass and leaf litter.  Walk in the center of trails. 

*Using insect repellantðthe CDC recommends using products that contain DEET or Permethrin (clothing 

only).  Always follow product instructions;  parents should apply repellant to their children,  avoiding hands, 

eyes and mouth.  

*Make sure to shower and inspect your body after being outdoors.  Parents should check their children for 

ticks under the arms, in and around the ears, inside the belly button, behind the knees, between the legs, 

around the waist, and especially in their hair. 

*Examine gear and pets.  Ticks can ride into the home on clothing and pets, then attach to a person later, so 

carefully examine pets, coats, and day packs. 

*Wash clothing and dry on high heat after being outdoors.  

*Create a Tick-Safe Zone to reduce ticks in the yard by reducing or eliminating areas that are attractive to 

ticks.  Mowing the lawn frequently, removing leaf litter and trash, keeping tall grasses and brush away from 

lawn edges, keeping stacked wood dry and neat, and keeping play areas away from yard edges and trees 

are helpful. 

So, youôve found a deer tick on your body after a day in the woods and not sure what to do next?  The Lyme 

Disease Foundation has a webpage with information for tick identification and removal at  http://

www.aldf.com/lyme-disease/#removal. Always save the tick and consult your physician if you are unsure 

which type of tick you have removed or if you are concerned about tick-borne illness after a bite. 

 

 

 

 

 



PLACE 
STAMP 
HERE 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

MEASLES UPDATE: 

Since there have been confirmed cases in Massachusetts of people diagnosed with measles, we 

wanted to share some information.  ñThe measles virus is currently causing large national and inter-

national outbreaks of measles and  a lack of vaccination, combined with domestic and international 

travel, has resulted in the spread of illnessò said Dr. Catherine Brown, Massachusetts State Epide-

miologist.  ñGetting vaccinated is the best way to protect yourself from this disease.ò   Sadly, mea-

sles was eradicated with the vaccine and now we are seeing more cases of this as well as other 

communicable diseases because of what Dr. Brown stated. 

Measles is very contagious.  Early symptoms of measles occur 10 days to 2 weeks after exposure 

and may resemble a cold (with fever, cough, runny nose, and red eyes) and a rash occurs on the 

skin 2-4 days after the initial symptoms develop.  The rash usually appears first on the head and 

then moves downward.  The rash typically lasts a few days and then disappears in the same order.  

People with measles may be contagious up to four days before the rash appears and for four days 

after the rash appears. 

People who are not immune may be at risk of developing measles and it is advised to contact your 

health care provider to confirm your immunization status.   

The CDC recommendations are: 

Children.  Children should receive their first does of Measles-Mumps-Rubella (MMR) vaccine 

at 12-15 months.  School-aged children need two doses of MMR vaccine.  This vaccine is also giv-

en in the combo vaccine that includes Varicella (MMRV). 

Adults.  Adults should have at least one dose of MMR vaccine.  Certain groups at high risk 

need two doses of MMR, such as international travelers, health care workers, and college students.  

Adults born in the U.S. before 1957 are considered immune to measles from past exposures.   

How can you prevent measles?  GET VACCINATED.  The vaccine is safe for most people. The 

vaccine, like many other medications, may cause side effects in some people which are usually fe-

ver, mild rash, temporary pain  or stiffness of the joints.  Getting the MMR vaccine is much safer 

than getting measles, and most people do not have any problems with the vaccine. 



Spring Cleaning?  DONôT Forget Your Medicine Cabinet   

   By Jessica Heffernan,  RN     WES School Nurse 

Itôs hard to believe itôs SPRING! With all the crazy weather we have had we are ready to see the 

signs. We have a few more hours of daylight and temperatures will start to rise (hopefully soon).  

Along with putting away winter coats and maybe doing a little spring cleaning, one place in your 

home you may forget to go through is your medicine cabinet.  A lot of us (myself included) may 

hang onto left-over medication because you think it may come in handy one day.  The reality is 

often these medications have expired and could cause more harm than help.  Also medications 

could potentially end up in the wrong hands such as child or teenager in the home.  Many teens 

who have abused prescription drugs obtain it from their parents without their knowledge.  As you 

know  prescription drugs have become a deadly source of addiction for far too many people. 

Here are a few tips when starting to go through your medications: 

     1. Check the dates:  check all medication dates ~ even ointments/eye drops/ supplements and 

vitamins.  Many lose effectiveness beyond expiration dates. Some may be toxic. 

     2.  Prescription Medications:  follow the one year cut off rule.  Discard anything older than 

that. 

     3.  Ditch any items that have changed color, smell or taste (including faded colors as that is a 

sign they have been exposed to too much light). 

     4.  Throw away unmarked containers.  If there is no container, it is quite difficult  to determine 

exactly  what medication it is.  In the future be sure to keep meds in their original containers. 

     5.  Be CAREFUL about throwing out medication.  In years past medication would be flushed 

down the  toilet.  There are many potential environmental harms associated with this method.  

Medications  can travel through wastewater to treatment plants and septic systems-from there in 

to ground water, rivers, ponds and streams. 

     6.  Consider relocating your medicine cabinet.  Many people do not realize the bathroom cabi-

net is not always best.  The temperature and humidity in a bathroom changes and this can affect 

your medication potency potentially.  Medications should be stored in a cool, dry place away from 

children.   You may even consider a dresser drawer that  locks or a lock box kept in a safe place. 

You may be asking how do you dispose of these medications.  Some come with specific direc-

tions listed on drug labeling. 

 

 



Home Disposal in a few easy steps: 

     1.  DO NOT FLUSH unless medication bottle specifically states to do so. 

     2.  DISGUISE the medicationsðmix with small amount of water or soda along with kitty litter, used cof-

fee grounds, dirt or another unpleasant substance (this makes drugs less appealing to children and pets 

and unrecognizable to people who may go through trash intentionally seeking drugs).  DO NOT CRUSH 

tablets or capsules. 

     3.  Put mixture in a sealable bag, empty can, or other container to prevent any leaking or breaking out 

of garbage bag and put in household trash. 

     4.  To protect your privacy and prevent unauthorized refills, remove all information off the prescription 

labels of empty pill bottles. 

Drug Take Back Programs 

The U.S.Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) sponsors National Prescription Drug Take Back Day in 

communities nationwide. Contact the local police department or Board of Health for your communityôs in-

formation. 

Safe Drop Box 

Another option to dispose of medication is bringing them to a safe drop box.  Here are a few locations in 

the Worcester County area (most of which are your local police depts.). 

¶      Ashburnham:  99 Central Street   Ashburnham, Ma 01430 

¶      Athol:  280 Exchange Street   Athol, Ma  01331 

¶      Gardner:  31 City Hall Ave    Gardner, Ma  01440 

¶      Leominster:   29 Church Street   Leominster, Ma  01453 

¶      Templeton:  33 South Road   Templeton, Ma  01468 

¶      Westminster:   7  South Street    Westminster, Ma  01473 

¶      Winchendon:   15 Pleasant Street   Winchendon, Ma  01475 

Sharps Disposal 

Sharpsðlike needles, syringes, lancets, and other devices used at home to treat diabetes, arthritis, can-

cer , etc. along with Epipens and Auvi-Qs  - should be immediately disposed of after use in a specific 

sharps container.  These boxes can be disposed of at various sharps disposal sites.  Locally there are a 

few sites: 

¶      Westminster Police Departments   7 South Street   Westminster, Ma 
 
¶      Fitchburg/Westminster Landfill    101 Fitchburg Rd     Westminster, Ma  

¶      Greater Gardner Community Health Center  175 Connors Street   Gardner, Ma  

¶      Fitchburg Police Department   20 Elm Street   Fitchburg, Ma  

¶      Fitchburg Community Health Center    326 Nichols Rd   Fitchburg,  Ma 

 

 



AWRSD SCHOOL NURSES 

 

ESHS Grant Nurse Leader/Meetinghouse 

Marcia Sharkey, BS  RN 

978-874-0163 

msharkey@awrsd.org 

 

Oakmont Regional High School 

Susan Lofquist,  MSN BSN  RN NCSN 

978-827-5907 

slofquist@awrsd.org 

 

Overlook Middle School 

Nancy Taylor BSN RN NCSN 

978-827-1425 

ntaylor@awrsd.org  

 

JR Briggs Elementary School 

Jane Flis,  BSN RN NCSN 

978-827-5750 

jflis@awrsd.org 

 

Westminster Elementary School 

Jessica Heffernan BSN  RN  

978-874-2043  

jheffernan@awrsd.org 

 

 

 

 

 

Summer Safety Tips: 

Playground:  Teach your child the 

proper behavior on the playground be-

cause pushing and shoving can result 

in injuries.  Remind them to go down 

the slide one at a time and to wait until 

the slide is completely clear before tak-

ing their turn.  Teach them to always 

sit facing forward and NEVER slide 

down headfirst!  Remind them to swing 

sitting down and to watch where they 

are walking when around the swings.  

And be sure they have on proper 

shoesðno flipflops! 

Pools and Boating:  Always practice 

safety tips when around water! Teach 

children to never swim alone or go 

near water without an adult present.  

Give your children your undivided at-

tention when they are swimming or are 

near any body of water. Never dive in 

the shallow end of a pool or into above

ï ground pools.  And always have your 

children wear a Coast Guard approved 

properly fitted life jacket while on a 

boat or when participating in water 

sports.  


